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GENOA TOWN ADVISORY BOARD
Regular Meeting Minutes
April 06, 2022
The Genoa Town Advisory Board held a public meeting on April 06, 2022 beginning at 5:30 PM, Genoa Town Hall, 2287 Main Street, Genoa, Nevada.
CALL TO ORDER, ROLL CALL, AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG
The meeting was called to order by Vice-Chair Gordon Pasley. Present were Board Members Steve Shively, Brian Crowe and Town Manager, Matt Bruback.  Board Member R. Alex Alexander and Chairwoman Linda Birdwell was absent.
The sign-in sheet for members of the public is attached as EXHIBIT A.

Pledge of Allegiance was led by Member Shively.
PUBLIC COMMENTS
This portion of the meeting was open to members of the public to speak on any issue not on the agenda.
Elaine Shively, on behalf of Friends of Genoa, presented the Genoa Town Board, with a signed document turning over all rights and responsibilities of the Radar Feedback Sign to the Town of Genoa.  She went on to thank the 4 gentlemen who installed the sign (Bill Brooks, Gordon Pasley, Branden Riley and Matt Bruback) and gave praise for a job well done.  In addition, Elaine reminded the board that there was an earlier agreement that a plaque would be created honoring the Friends of Genoa for the donation of the sign.  Elaine, also, reminded the board that Nevada Department of Transportation was to be notified when the sign became active.  Lastly, Elaine informed the board that the Friends of Genoa would like to gift to the town a fresh coat of ‘red’ paint on the 2 Welcome to Genoa signs on the north and south ends of town.  The project would be at a cost of $3,768.  They obtained a second bid of $6,800. 

Bill Brooks, spoke of the 1st week (3/30/22-04/06/22) of the Radar Feedback Sign showed 6,300 vehicles passed by the sign with 90+% of the vehicles speeding.  He would like to have the Douglas County Sheriff and the Nevada Highway Patrol contacted in regards to enforcing the current speed limits now that there is documentation to prove there is, in fact, a speeding issue through town.   
Maggie Tracy thanked the Town and the Friends of Genoa for the donation of and the work related to the installation of the Radar Feedback Sign.  As a resident who lives on Main Street, she has already noticed it has made a positive impact on the speeding traffic.  

Harry Jones spoke of the constant traffic jam at the intersection of Genoa Lane and Foothill/Jacks Valley Road and anything that could help in regards to that would be greatly appreciated.  
Michael Fefer spoke of having noticed that there are parts of the town that have been damaged or deteriorated over the years and felt that it went against the image of the Town of Genoa that the residents of the town have become to expect.  In addition, he has noticed (and provided photos) of safety issues being caused by skateboarders to the railings and street curbs within town limits.  He asks that the town install hardware that would deter and prevent skateboards from riding on areas that should not be allowed.  Such as rings on the railings and corner brackets for the curbs.  In addition, he would like to see ‘No Skateboarding’ signs installed.  He strongly feels that allowing them to continue with these types of activities is causing a future liability issue for the town.   Another safety issue, is the retaining wall located in the town park.  He has witnessed kids walking on the wall regularly and causing it to deteriorate to the point where it is no longer safe.  One last item he mentioned was the lack of swings at the park and feels strongly that they should be reinstalled.  Vice-Chair Pasley explained the reason the swings were removed was that they were not up to code and that to replace them, would require removing trees and sidewalk and obtaining additional property to keep the playground within code at an estimated cost of $100,000 or more.  Vice-Chair Pasley, also, explained that the town was looking into various options to have the swings re-installed.  
APPROVAL OF AGENDA
A motion was made by Member Shively to accept the April 06, 2022 agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Vice-Chair Pasley and approved 3-0.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A motion was made by Member Shively to approve the March 02, 2022 minutes with the noted change request by Mr. Brooks.  The motion was seconded by Member Crowe and approved 3-0.
CONSENT CALENDAR FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
Agenda Item No. 2: 

For possible action: Discussion to approve the March 2022 financial report, including claims paid through the end of the month.

Agenda Item No. 3:

For possible action: Discussion to approve Town Manager’s timecards.

Public Comment: None

Board Comment: None

A motion was may by Member Crowe to accept the Consent Calendar as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Member Shively and approved 3-0
ADMINISTRATIVE AGENDA
Agenda Item No. 4:

For possible action: Accept Linda Birdwell’s resignation letter. (5 minutes)

Public Comment: None

Board Comment:

Member Crowe began by acknowledging Linda Birdwell’s professional leadership.  She was highly motivated and continually went above and beyond as a board member.  She was smart and wonderful to work with.  He will greatly miss her presence on the board.

Manager Bruback explained how through Linda was while reviewing the 22-23 FY Budget recently and that it was obvious how much she cared for the Town of Genoa.  She will be greatly missed on the board.

Vice-Chair Pasley expressed how much Linda meant to him and that he felt she was an extremely intelligent and smart person, especially when it came to numbers.  She will be greatly missed on the board.  

A motion was made by Member Crowe to accept Linda Birdwell’s resignation effective immediately.  The motion was seconded by Member Shively and approved 3-0.  
Agenda Item No. 5:
For presentation only: Roger Falcke will provide a presentation on East Fork Fire Volunteer Association Benefit. (5 minutes)

Roger began by explaining that the Volunteer Fire Department has hired Ike & Martin to perform a free concert in the Town Park on May 7, 2022.  Roger gave a brief history of what the East Fork Fire Volunteer Association was and why it was created.  They plan to host a BBQ in conjunction with the concert.  The first of 2 bands will play from 12:00 p.m. till 3:00 pm. with the second band playing from 4:00 pm. till 7:00 p.m.   Mr. Falcke informed the board that the Volunteer Fire Department would obtain the necessary permits and insurance for the one-day event.  They ask that the park rental fee be waived as a donation to the Volunteer Fire Department.  
Public Comment: None

Board Comment:  Member Shively explained he was in favor of waiving the fee for the park rental since it would be for a good cause.
Vice Chair Pasley agreed with Member Shively and explained that the Town of Genoa supports their first responders, it’s military and its veterans and by waiving the rental fee, it would be an example of showing that support.

Agenda Item No. 6:

For possible action: Discussion to approve use and waiving of Genoa Park fees for East Fork Fire Volunteer Association Benefit on May 7th. (5 minutes)

A motion was made by Member Crowe that the Town of Genoa waive all fees associated with the East Fork Volunteer Association Benefit scheduled for May 07, 2022.  The motion was seconded by Member Shively and approved 3-0.

Agenda Item No. 7:
For presentation only: Harry Jones will provide a presentation on starting up a new Genoa Wine Walk event. (10 minutes)

Harry Jones explained that himself, along with local business, would like to establish a Genoa Wine Walk in town to promote businesses in the Town of Genoa.  Mr. Jones feels that a regular Wine Walk will bring repeat business in town, in addition to bringing a greater awareness of town events, such as the Candy Dance.  It is their belief that when the local businesses succeed, the Town of Genoa benefits.   He explained that at this time, there was approximately 6, possibly 7, business interested in participating in a regularly scheduled Wine Walk.  They would like to plan a monthly event May through September with a possible limited fee for the walkers which would include a commemorative wine glass.

Public Comment: None

Board Comment: None  

Agenda Item No. 8
For possible action: Discuss Church Congregation letter and possible action. (5 minutes)
Manager Bruback spoke of a letter received February 18, 2022 from Mr. Brian Foster regarding issues with the Church that need to be addressed in the near future.  The issues mentioned include the painting of the Church, trimming of trees around the Church and various structural issues with the Church.  Manager Bruback expressed that Mr. Foster’s letter included many valid points that he and the Town takes very seriously.  

Public Comment: Harry Hand mentioned that some of the railing running along side the Church ramp was extremely loose and dangerous, in addition, to the front steps do not meet ADA standards.  Manager Bruback explained that he did work on the ramp railing and he made necessary repairs to temporarily reinforce it.  
Board Comment: Member Shively requested that he be provided a list of all 13 items mentioned in Mr. Foster’s letter.  

Vice-Chair Pasley stressed that he feels the Town of Genoa needs to make a yearly financial commitment to the maintenance and repair of the Community Church structure.  

A motion was made by Vice-Chair Pasley that the Town of Genoa adjusts their 22-23 FY Budget and each year thereafter to include a $2,000 commitment to maintenance and repair relating to the Community Church.  In addition, any unused remaining balance from the $2,000 yearly budget be carried over to the following year for Church improvements.  The motion was seconded by Member Shively and approved 3-0.  
Agenda Item No. 9:
For possible action: Discussion to add Arbor Day to Town’s event calendar. (5 minutes)

Manager Bruback began by announcing the proposed date for the Arbor Day Celebration is April 29, 2022.  Chris Johnson from the Mormon Station has requested a Bur Oak 2” Tree.  Genoa Trees has provided an estimate for the tree and the planting of the tree.  There has been interest from a local elementary school wishing to attend the event.  Manager Bruback has submitted the application to Tree City USA for the Town of Genoa to be recognized as a Tree City in 2022.  

Public Comment:  Terri Schultz inquired if this event was intended to be a school project or a public event for all locals?  Manager Bruback explained for a town to receive a Tree City designation, the town must plant a tree each year within the town limits.  This event would be open to our local school students, in addition to the public, as an educational and interactional event.  

Jeannie Ramirez inquired as to where the tree would be planted.  Manager Bruback noted it was being planted within the Mormon Station.

Board Comment:  Member Shively expressed his desire, going forward, that since the town was possibly having to remove trees from within the Town Park, that the board consider planting the future trees within the Town Park.  

A motion was made by Member Shively that the Town of Genoa participate in Arbor Day on April 29, 2022.  The motion was seconded by Member Crowe and approved 3-0.  
Vice-Chair Pasley immediately following the vote, read Proclamation 22P-01 for the record.

Agenda Item No. 10:
For possible action: Discussion to add Community Garage Sale to Town’s event calendar. (5 minutes)
Manager Bruback explained that Gina Coons would be willing to host the Annual Town of Genoa Garage Sale on June 4, 2022 from 8:00 a.m. till 1:00 p.m. 
Public Comment: Terri Schultz explained that there is a small fee to the residents wishing to participate to help with the cost of the maps and having a sign placed in their yards.  
Board Comment: Member Shively explained that he felt the residents of the town enjoyed having this annual event and asked if there would be maps available, as in the past.  Manager Bruback replied yes.
A motion was made by Member Crowe to approve June 4, 2022 for the Annual Town of Genoa Community Garage Sale.  The motion was seconded by Member Shively and approved 3-0.
Agenda Item No. 11:
For possible action: Ratify ARPA Project Submissions. (5 minutes)
Manager Bruback gave a brief explanation of the latest process for requesting the Douglas County ARPA funds.  Event though the request process is now project driven, he continues to urge the County to provide the Town of Genoa with the full $310,000 as originally requested.

Public Comment:  Bill Brooks began by agreeing with the statement ‘if you don’t ask…you don’t get’.  Mr. Brooks went on to explain that since the total funds available is less than $10,000,000 the County gets to decide how the money is spent.  He explained that the grant time period began on 03/03/2021 and continues thru 12/31/2024.  The money must be spent by 12/31/2026.  Mr. Brooks strongly expressed his disagreement with only asking for $300,000.  He feels the Town of Genoa needs to seek every dollar available.  He, also, stated that the foundation should take precedence over the painting of the Church in the proposed projects on Page 11-12.  He went on to state his frustrations over the recent Town Administration Building remodel project relating to the proposed projects on Page 11-17.  Mr. Brooks suggested that asphalt cuttings be added to the proposed grading and base rock project on the town roads for soil stability on.  He also feels there are trees on Carson Street that should be added to the proposed tree removal project on Page 11-23.
Board Comment: Member Crowe expressed his concerns over getting these projects done in a timely manner due to liability and inflation. Member Crowe a letter be sent to the County stressing the need for these funds as soon as possible.  Member Shively agreed with that suggestion.  
A motion was made by Member Crowe to ratify the requested ARPA Project Submissions as submitted and authorize Manger Bruback to compose a letter to Douglas County asking that these funds be released to the Town of Genoa as soon as possible.  The motion was seconded by Member Shively and approved 3-0.
Agenda Item No. 12:
For possible action: Discussion to review and approve the FY 2022-2023 Budget. (30 Minutes)

Manager Bruback began by explaining that he has provided the board with a detailed breakout of the 22-23 FY Budget adjustments as requested during the March meeting.  As per the amended proposed budget, Manager Bruback feels the town will have approximately $55,603 in excess revenue to go into reserve.  

Public Comment: Bill Brooks expressed his concerns as to where the $538,000 in the operational fund goes each year.

Board Comment: None

A motion was made by Member Crowe to approve the 2022-2023 Budget as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Member Shively and approved 3-0.
Agenda Item No. 13:
Not for possible action: Discussion on Town Manager’s monthly report. (10 minutes)

Manager Bruback recapped the following items from his report:

· The fire bay heater was replaced

· Minden Electric was called out to replace a ballast in one of the town street lights

· The Genoa ADHOC Committee donated the 8 No Parking Signs.

· He sprayed for ants at the Community Church and repaired the railing

· The Radar Feedback Sign has been installed

· The Douglas County BOCC has approved a 2% cost of living raise effective April 02, 2022 with a 7% increase to follow effective July 1, 2022

· The 2022 Candy Dance Festival Permit has been secured

· The 2022 St Patrick’s Day event was a success

· Carson Valley Tails Association plan to bring approximately 20 volunteers to help with the town clean-up

· An injury has been reported from the 2021 Candy Dance that took place in the Red Parking Lot

· Member Crowe has applied for a seat on the Genoa Town Advisory Board beginning in 2023

Public Comment: Bill Brooks inquired as to the status of the parking situation in front of the General Store.  In addition, he would like to know the status of the Trimmer Outpost Parking Lot.
Manager Bruback explained that he has confirmed that any vehicle parked in the bicycle lane is in violation and therefore, he will reach out to the various committee’s and agencies to find solutions to mitigate and resolve any future issues.  As for the Lekumberry property parking, the Community Development Department is searching for the original parcel maps and if they can locate them, it will save the town a great deal of money.  

Agenda Item No. 14:
Not for possible action: Discussion on Board Members’ comments, activities, and liaison committee reports. (10 minutes)

Member Shively requested that the board be provided the Board Meeting Agenda prior to 10 days in advance for any possible adjustments needed.  
In addition, Member Shively would like to know how the Community Garage Sale would be advertised?  Multiple ideas were discussed and Manager Bruback will contract Gina Coons to discuss the various options.  

Vice-Chair Pasley thanked the Friends of Genoa for the donation of the Radar Feedback Sign. 

Public Comment: Bill Brooks reminded the board that last month they received their tutorial on their responsibilities as a board member.  He explained that the board is to communicate with the County Commissioners via Resolutions, not letters.  Mr. Brooks stressed the need for a Strategic Planning Workshop to determine what exactly the residents of the Town of Genoa want.   
Terri Schultz explained that there are other ways of securing money besides Federal funds.  She gave numerous examples and offered her assistance in applying for these different grants. 

Michael Fefer explained there was other street signs in the town that need to be repaired, i.e. Cord Alley - Fifth Street and Poplar - Fifth Street. 
Elaine Shively expressed her excitement that the Town of Genoa was talking about these various projects and thanked the board and Bill Brooks for moving these projects forward.
ADJOURNMENT
A motion was made by Member Shively to adjourn the meeting at 6:46 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Member Crowe and approved 3-0
Respectfully submitted,
Jody Brunz
Town of Genoa
On-Call Office Specialist
Exhibit A
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